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 MEETING OF THE SCHOOLS FORUM
Wednesday, 19 June 2024 at 8.30am
at the Town Hall
 
	TYPE
	MEMBERSHIP

	GOVERNORS
	Alan Morton*; Jo Faulkner; Pip Pinhorn; Abdul Chowdhury; Tracy Edwards

	HEADTEACHERS
	Veronica Armson; Dee Bleach; Graham Clifford*; Hodo Dirir; Becky Dolamore*; Brenda Landers* (Chair); Nicholas Langham*; Danny Lye*; Owen O’Regan* (Vice-Chair); Jemima Reilly; Astrid Schon*; Jessica Williams; Zobaidha Elmi*

	Non-School Members
	Tracy Smith* -THEP , Natasha Chaudhury* – NEU, 

	OBSERVERS
	Shoshannah Thompson*, Gillian Kemp*

	Officers in Attendance
	Nikki Parsons; Lisa Fraser; Pauline Maddison; Sara Walsingham; Tina Sode; Lorraine Feyi-Shonubi, Steve Reddy, 


*Denotes attendance

The meeting started at 8:33am and was quorate.

AGENDA ITEM 1: Welcome and apologies
PRESENTING: Chair

The Chair welcomed Zobaidha Elmi, Assistant Headteacher at Mulberry School for Girls. Zobaidha will be representing Secondary Academies. The Chair also welcomed Gillian Kemp as an observer. 

Apologies were received and accepted from Jo Faulkner, Dee Bleach, Graham Clifford, Veronica Armson and Jessica Williams. 
                      
AGENDA ITEM 2: Minutes of the last meeting
PRESENTING: Chair

The minutes of the meeting held on 17 January 2024 were AGREED as an accurate record.

AGENDA ITEM 3: Individual Schools Budget Outturn
PRESENTING: Sara Walsingham

Overall, the school cumulative revenue balances at the end of the 2023/24 financial year have decreased by £0.952 mill (-3%) to £32.7m. The year-end position illustrated school by school, was shown in Appendix 1 of the report.

The number of schools in deficit have increased. 6 schools were in a revenue deficit position at the end of 2022-23 (total value of -£1,055 mill).  Of the deficit schools 2 have achieved a revenue surplus at the end of 2023-24, the others have increased the deficit, and one nursery school has closed. 
In 2023-24, 10 schools were in a deficit position at a total value of -£1,968 mill, 5 had been in surplus last year.  
A Member asked what can be done to support schools in deficit; some schools have been hit quite suddenly. Sara replied that from the school’s perspective it hasn’t been sudden. The LA was supporting schools in deficit and also schools at risk of going into deficit. Consultants have been engaged to support these schools, who will receive support over the summer term to help with their budgets and application for licensed deficit. They will receive monitoring and support through the Sustainability Programme. The School Organisation Strategy Group (SOSG) was also looking at collaboration models to identify solutions. It was clear that falling rolls would begin to impact secondary schools soon. 

Owen O’regan (OO) commented that there was a significant decrease in school balances. 

Astrid Schon commented about her school (LEAP) and the movement of closing balances year on year, and Lisa Fraser replied that she had emailed Astrid to follow up on her enquiry regarding this. Lisa added that the discrepancy in the funding arrangements had been resolved and the funding would be allocated to schools. Astrid expressed her unhappiness with the situation.

Shoshannah Thompson (ST) stated that schools at risk of going into deficit were required to have a gold level SLA with the LA at a cost of approximately £7,000 to the school. ST asked if that cost could not be supported by the contingency fund. Nikki Parsons (NP) replied that the cost of appointing a consultant was being covered by the contingency fund. The SLA charge to schools will cover the additional monitoring and LA support provided to schools.

Tracy Smith asked how confident was the LA that the schools would recover from a deficit position. Falling rolls was a real concern and the SOSG was exploring long term strategies to support schools. The Chair added that her school was in area affected greatly by falling rolls. Different teams were working at a different pace to one another; the Finance team at one pace and the SOSG at another. The Chair expressed her concern about this and acknowledged that school organisation was not an easy task.

Lisa Fraser stated that the SOSG had been working with HTs, and so far, governors had not been involved. The next step may be for governors to be more actively involved. 

Alan Morton (AM) stated that there was a fine balance between enabling a school and balancing other needs. 

It was agreed that the Schools Forum should receive regular updates on schools in the Sustainability Programme. This should include the whole picture of finances, admissions figures etc. 

Action: Nikki Parsons to give an update on the schools in the Sustainability Programme.

AGENDA ITEM 4: De-delegated Budget Outturn
PRESENTING: Nikki Parsons

Nikki Parsons presented the de-delegated budget outturn. A report was circulated prior to the meeting. 

The report set out a review of the de-delegated services during the financial year 2023-24.  It also reported back on the consultation with Special Schools and Alternative Provisions contributing to de-delegated services for 2024-25.
There was an underspend of £316,142 in the Schools Block Contingency. The contingency fund provides for unforeseen expenses in schools during the year.  For 2024-25, it was anticipated that the expenditure from this block would be higher. 

There were overspends in other areas of de-delegated budget and usually the underspend in this block would off-set the overspend in other blocks.

When the de-delegated budgets were agreed, special schools were asked to contribute. This was discussed at the Special Schools Consultative meeting on 24 January 2024. The proposal was to extend the same services to these settings (excluding Behaviour Support) and the contribution would be based on the mainstream rate multiplied by number of places x 3.

The Consultative Group agreed to all rates except:
1. Phoenix School should not be based on 3 x places because the numbers are similar to a mainstream school,
2. FSM Eligibility should not be based on 3 x places for all special school and alternative provision settings.

A Member asked Nikki to clarify that when stating, ‘Phoenix numbers are similar to a mainstream school’ did this refer to the number of pupils? Nikki confirmed that this was correct. The Member commented that they did not understand the argument for this as Phoenix School’s income would be higher and the school would have a higher number of staff so the draw on services will be higher. Another member added that this should not be based on the number of pupils but based on funding and the pull-on services.

The Chair asked Nikki Parsons to return to the Special Schools Consultative to ask that Phoenix School pay the same rate at 3 x the number of pupils.

Action: Ask Special schools to pay the same de-delegated rate. 

A Member asked how the contingency fund would be used going forward. Nikki replied that additional costs for supporting schools in financial difficulty had been put aside.

The Chair asked what would happen to the underspent budget. Nikki replied that the underspent budget across all blocks would offset the overspend in the High Needs Block. 

OO stated that the contingency block was significantly underspent last year too. If it was underspent year-on-year then why should schools continue paying it? Nikki replied that schools could chose to reduce the rate when deciding the 2025-26 de-delegation rates. It was anticipated that more schools would need support going forward, so it would be a fine balance to achieve.

The Chair stated that the concern was that school’s had no control over how the fund was spent. Schools were not comfortable with money being transferred to the High-Needs Block (HNB) year-on-year. Perhaps the Schools Forum could make a decision that the underspent budget is not transferred to the HNB in future. 

The Chair stated that if the Schools Forum could get an understanding of the contingency fund balance and how it was being spent for this year, then in October it could make some decisions. 

The Forum requested some projections for the Schools Block Contingency to be presented at the next meeting, and a summary of how this has been spent in the last few years.

Action: present projections for the Schools Block Contingency Fund. 

Gillian Kemp reported that at her schools, they have reduced contributions to the contingency fund to offset the carry forward balance. 

A Member commented on the Trade Union contributions and stated that previously the Forum had asked to see how the money was being spent and the impact and benefit to schools.

Action: the Chair and Nikki would work together to look at indicative costs and options for the TU budget. 

Nikki continued with her summary and stated that the Trade Union Facilities Agreement block had been underspent by £16,401. There was a Trade Union Forum meeting next week and Nikki would produce a report for that meeting.

AM commented that the format for recharging was changed last year. AM asked that it be recognised that it was costing schools money to subsidise staff cover. Nikki replied that this was why this discussion needed to be had at the Trade Union Forum. They could review this and bring a new proposal to the Schools Forum.
AGENDA ITEM 5: DSG Outturn
Presenting: Sara Walsingham 

The Schools Block was underspent at the end of 2023-24 following the delay in opening a new academy.  Schools Forum were asked to consider taking forward this to 2024-25 on the assumption that the growth funding was at risk of being insufficient.  When this need did not materialise, and the Local Authority are proposing that the surplus would be better used to reduce the overall overspend.

A Member asked what the direction of travel for the HNB overspend was. Nikki replied that it was increasing; the HNB was overspent by £6.058m. The overall in year DSG deficit was £2.759m. 

The cumulative DSG deficit balance was £15.8m. 

The Chair commented that there was an assumption that schools would continue to fund the LA’s overspend. Sara replied that the funding from the HNB goes to schools through a different pathway. 

OO asked Nikki to clarify if the overspend had already gone to the HNB and schools had no control over that. Nikki replied that this could be controlled at the time of setting the budget. 

AM asked if the Schools Forum could ask the LA to be more generous to schools needing support from the contingency fund. The Chair added that a forecast of the 2024-25 outturn would be helpful.

Nikki stated that nursery schools were not included in the de-delegated budget so this block could not be used to support EY. Sara added that the DSG contingency fund had some conditions. 

The Chair summarised that the options available to the Schools Forum were to retain the de-delegation as normal, reduce the de-delegation or to use the contingency fund to provide support to schools.

AGENDA ITEM 6: Update from HNB
PRESENTING:  Tina Sode

There has been a significant overspend on the High Needs Block, mostly due to the increase in the number of EHCPs and the number of children on the higher banding. In addition, the legacy banding was retained at significantly higher numbers than previously reported. This was being reviewed. 

The DBV application was successful. The main aspect of that work is to identify systems and measures which will reduce the demands on the HNB. This includes a funding and banding review and the introduction of an Inclusion Framework.

Pauline Maddison added that the SEND system was in a crisis nationally, however Tower Hamlets was an outlier in the percentage of EHCP plans. There were not many children attending specialist provision  outside the borough.

The High Needs Block Group has not been set up yet. A Terms of Reference will be drafted for the group. The group will start in the Autumn term and the minutes will be shared at future Schools Forum Meeting. Pauline noted that the Schools Forum did not have voting powers over the HNB, but did have an advisory responsibility.

Tina Sode added that the significant rise in EHCPs was a national trend. In April 2023 there were 4000 plans in Tower Hamlets, this figure has risen to 4590 in April 2024. This was a significant increase and not parallel to other LAs.

Steve Reddy added that there were structural budget problems in the HNB. The LA needed to lay out how the DBV and other initiatives would impact that over the next 3-5 years to reduce HNB expenditure. Pauline added that this wasn’t just a DSG issue; as the number of EHCP plans increased, so did the need to employ more caseworkers, more EP time, more health colleagues to deliver the plans statutory assessments and all this was not included within the HNB, but rather budgeted from the Council’s general funds.  There were also recruitment challenges as there was a huge demand nationally for caseworkers.


AGENDA ITEM 7: Review Forum Membership
PRESENTING: Salma Siddiqua

Salma Siddiqua gave an update on Schools Forum membership. The following membership terms of office were coming to an end:

Primary HT: Graham Clifford.
Primary Governor: Jo Faulkner, Alan Morton, Abdul Chowdhury
Secondary HT: Danny Lye, Jemima Reilly
Special Schools Governor: Pip Pinhorn

Owen also informed that in light of his role in THEP, he would also be stepping down as a member of the Schools Forum.

The headteacher posts will be filled in the headteacher’s consultative meetings, and the governor vacancies will be publicised with all governors via email.

AGENDA ITEM 8: Workplan 2024-25

Nikki Parsons presented the 2024-25 Workplan. The financial planning calendar from the DfE is normally used to plan the Schools Forum agenda. At the time of drafting this workplan the planning calendar had not been released yet by the DfE. 

The October meeting will be preparing for setting the budget. monitoring and forecasting information will be shared.

A Member asked if the review of the contingency fund should be added to the plan. Nikki replied that it was included under Biannual Review. The Chair added that forecast of the likely outturn should also be included.

Action: include forecast of the likely outturn of the contingency fund to the Workplan. 

Nikki asked if the Schools Forum would like to invite anyone else to the Schools Forum Meetings. The Chair replied that it would be important to share relevant information with the consultative groups at the relevant times. 

A member suggested that it would be good to add the consultative meeting dates to the workplan too. 

Action: add the consultative meeting dates to the workplan.

AGENDA ITEM 9: Update from Working Groups
PRESENTING: Nikki Parsons

Schools Finance Working Party – this group was set up at the request of the Schools Forum to respond to concerns raised by headteachers around schools balances are reported, especially accruals. Significant improvements had been made in how balances were reported and initial issues had been addressed.

The School Finance Officers and Business Managers Group continued to run. The report contained a summary of issues discussed and the outcomes and the progress made since the Schools Working Party Meeting.

Free School Meals, especially at secondary schools, was an issue. A key concern was that some schools had not submitted any returns to date, despite numerous reminders. All FSM claims must be received in the financial year they relate to otherwise funding is lost.

Nikki asked if the Schools Forum wanted to continue that group. Owen O’regan stated that the original plan was for HTs and SBMs to be working with one another. Was this happening? Nikki replied that this was happening but had started to taper off. Alan Morton stated that the group had carried out the actions required.

The Schools Forum AGREED to close the group at the end of the Academic Year. Jay Patel will be brought over to the School Finance Officers and Business Managers Group due to his involvement in the Schools Sustainability Programme for schools in financial difficulty.

AGENDA ITEM 10: AOB
PRESENTING: Chair

The Chair thanked those colleagues whose term was coming to an end.

AGENDA ITEM 12: Date of Next Meeting

The date of the next meeting was the 9 October 2024.


The meeting finished at 9:46am

Summary of action points

Action: Nikki Parsons to give an update on the schools in the Sustainability Programme.
Action: Ask Special schools to pay the same de-delegated rate. 
Action: Present projections for the Schools Block Contingency Fund. 
Action: the Chair and Nikki would work together to look at indicative costs and options for the TU budget. 
Action: include forecast of the likely outturn of the contingency fund to the Workplan. 
Action: add the consultative meeting dates to the workplan.
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